SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Finance & General Purposes Committee

Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm Monday 06 June 2016
PRESENT – Councillors A Mosley (Chairman), Mrs A Chebsey, I Jones, M Kenny, Ms J Mackenzie, Mrs P Moseley, P Nutting, J Tandy and A Townsend.
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Andy Watkin (Responsible Financial Officer) and Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk).
APOLOGIES – Apologies were received from Councillor Adams.
01/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	Twin-hatted Town Councillors
	· All twin-hatted Town Councillors declared a personal interest in all matters relating to Shropshire Council.

	Councillor 

J Tandy
	· Declared a personal interest in agenda item 04/16 as he is a member of SYA


02/16
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 04 April 2016 were submitted as circulated and read.
RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 04 April 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.
03/16
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE PREVIOUS MEETING
Re: Minute 69/15 CCLA Deposit Accounts – The RFO reported on his investigations into alternative deposit accounts with a better rate of return than the one held with the Town Council’s current bankers attracting 0.25%.  The Town Council has in the past invested in the LLCA Property Fund with a higher return of 4.49% but access to those funds is more restricted.  Currently the Churches, Community & Local Authorities (CCLA) Deposit account pays 0.4% and allows instant access.  
The RFO sought permission to invest the liquid funds that currently reside in the Nat West Deposit Account into a CCLA Deposit Account.  Members were happy to make this investment but would also like to see investment into a property fund to maximise the return.

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the RFO opens a CCLA Deposit Account and looks to transferring all liquid funds into that account.

(ii) That the RFO considers investing further into the CCLA Property Fund.
04/16
PAYMENTS
Prior to the meeting, the Responsible Finance Officer circulated the Schedule of Payments for the period 1 April - 31 May 2016.  No comments were received.
RECOMMENDED:

That the schedule of payments passed for payment for the period 1 April - 31 May 2016 be approved.

05/16
END OF YEAR ACCOUNTS

Prior to the meeting the following financial reports were circulated to all Councillors:

· Annual Report

· Statement of Accounting Policies

· Annual Governance Statement

· Income & Expenditure Account

· Statement of Movement of Reserves

· Balance Sheet

· Annual Return
The Responsible Financial Officer (RFO) presented the End of Year Accounts including the Annual Return for the year ending 31st March 2016 for members’ consideration and recommendation to Full Council.  In preparing these accounts the same accounting policies were used as in previous years.
He reported that there was a decrease in income of £466,836 due to the reduction of the Service Level Agreement (£170k), loss of Council Tax Support Grant (£89,336) and the loss of the Diminishing Grant (£207,500).  Despite this, the net surplus (£317,132) was higher than expected, largely due to well managed winter maintenance of the fleet and equipment, reduced fuel costs, little use of the Community & Councillor Grant Funds and some youth funds not yet spent.  
The RFO reported a strong balance sheet with an increase in cash balances and net current assets overall.  The RFO reported on the accounting arrangement that meant that there was no provision for depreciation of assets within the Income & Expenditure Account but instead provision for replacement capital had to be made through the provision of an Earmarked Reserves Account.  He detailed the movement on this account.  Members supported this proposal.  
RECOMMENDED:

(i) That End of Year Accounts for the Year Ended 31st March 2016, incorporating the following be approved:
a. Annual Report

b. Statement of Accounting Policies

c. Annual Governance Statement

d. Income & Expenditure Account

e. Statement of Movement of Reserves

f. Balance Sheet

(ii) That the Annual Return for the Year Ended 31st March 2016 be approved and forwarded to the External Auditor for unqualified audit.

06/16
INTERNAL AUDIT REPORT

The Responsible Finance Officer presented the Internal Audit Report 2015-16 which was circulated prior to the meeting.  The auditor found no issues of concern and had no recommendations.  This is a great result and the RFO was commended for his excellent management of the accounts and hard work.  

RECOMMENDED:

That the final Report of the Internal Auditor for the 2015/16 accounting year be noted.

07/16
COMMUNITY INFRASTRUCTURE

Members were in receipt of information about the Community Infrastructure Levy funds available and a list of capital projects extracted from the Placeplan.  It was reported that CIL Funds of £123k is available for this year, £69k from 2015 and £1204 from 2014.  These monies are time-limited for 5 years, afterwhich they get returned to Shropshire Council and if not utilised within a further 5 years, are returned to the developer.  
Members were asked to consider the spend arrangements as a matter of urgency and be mindful of the timescales for projects to come to fruition.  The monies can be spent anywhere in the town providing it can be proven that there is local community benefit.

In addition the Town Clerk reported on two recent projects whereby additional works had increased the project costs.

The project of installing floodlighting at Silks Meadow Bowling Club was ongoing and significant negotiation with Western Power had significantly reduced the costs of installing an electricity supply.  There have been issues installing the electricity and water supply with additional works required to navigate around flood defences.  The total costs for the project were £11k as opposed to the original projection of £7k; there remained a £2k contribution from the Bowling Club.  
The Town Clerk also detailed the Tow Path Lighting project and the need to provide additional lighting along the towpath between the Welsh bridge and the weir, both to address local resident concern and to enhance lighting levels to improve river safety; this additional work increased the budget from £20,000 to £26,090.  
The Town Clerk proposed that funds from Sundorne Solar Farm be used for these two projects.    Members were supportive of this proposal.
The Town Clerk confirmed that the Placeplan has been put on hold so currently there is no method for adding to it.  She also confirmed the demand for allotments in North Shrewsbury is being met since plots have been reduced to half and third plots. 

RECOMMENDED:
(i) That Officers revisit the list of projects detailing work required and an estimate of costs with a view to members prioritizing those plans and categorise into short/long term timescales.
(ii) That Members inform Officers of projects they would like to be included in this list.

(iii) That funds from the Sundorne Solar Farm project can be used towards the Silks Meadow Bowling Club’s floodlighting and additional lighting on the towpath.

08/16
UNDERDALE MONKMOOR & ABBEY COMMUNITY PLAN
Councillor Kenny presented the Underdale, Monkmoor and Abbey Community Led Plan and demonstrated how it is cross referenced with the Core Strategy, SAM Dev and the Place Plan.  Since completion twelve months ago, a community group has been established and community events have been held.  
Members thanked the group for compiling this plan.  Whilst commending the effort gone into producing the document it was felt that the Town Council could not make any financial commitment to the realization of any of the proposals.
RECOMMENDED:

That the Town Council:
(i) Receives the Underdale Monkmoor & Abbey Community Led Plan;
(ii) Commends the work on UMAC in compiling the report;
(iii) Looks to give cognizance to the plan during its deliberations of the Shrewsbury Place Plan and future discussions with Developers.
09/16
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:

That in accordance with s1(2) Pubic Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960, members of the public be excluded from the meeting on the grounds that the following items being considered involve the disclosure of confidential information.

10/16
A PARTNERSHIP APPROACH IN DESIGNING THE FUTURE OF LOCAL SERVICES & FINANCIAL STRATEGY 2017/18 – 2018/19
The Chairman reported on the outcome of the publication of Shropshire Council’s Financial Strategy and the potential impact on the future management of local services.  He reported that the Group Leaders and the Town Clerk had met on a number of occasions to look at the impact for the Town Council and the role and influence the Town Council was likely to have on  A discussion took place about how the Town Council should respond to Shropshire Council’s commissioning out of services.

11/16
RELOCATION OF ACCOMMODATION
Members considered the report tabled by the Town Clerk regarding matters associated with the Town Council’s move to the Library.  Details of the proposed layout, timetable for any move, indicative costs together with additional one off pieces of work to ensure a smooth transfer of operation and business continuity were discussed.  Members sought assurance around the floorplate of office accommodation available compared to that currently at the Guildhall and plans for future expansion, particularly in light of future discussions about local service delivery.
RECOMMENDED:
That the Town Council
(i) Approve the space allocated and layout for the Town Council in the new premises;
(ii) Approve the Heads of Terms, budget for accommodation and investment of earmarked reserves to fund increased office revenue costs;
(iii) Approve a joint furniture and capital budget of £100k for phase 1 of the works;
(iv) Grant delegated authority to the Town Clerk to proceed with final plans and the build costs within the agreed capital budget;
(v) Allocate a sum of £10k to facilitate the decommissioning/recommissioning the Mayoral Silver Cabinet including any temporary storage of the Mayoral Silver;
(vi) The Town Clerk prepare an options report on future IT services and a sum of £5k be set aside to provide advice and support in this area.
12/16
ENHANCING CAPACITY

The Leader of the Council submitted a proposal to second a member of Shropshire Council’s staff to work part-time with Town Council Officers to assist with investigations and negotiations in relation to possible future delivery of local services.  It was intended that the seconded officer would be line managed by the Town Clerk and would feed into Group Leaders meetings and future Council meetings at which key decisions would have to be taken.  It was intended that this work would be funded from the Councils Professional Fees budget albeit funds would need to be transferred to fund this one-off work.  Members were supportive of the proposal.

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the Town Council agrees to the Heads of Terms, as presented for secondment of a senior officer of Shropshire Council to work with the Town Council ; this with immediate effect;
(ii) That the fees attached to this secondment be funded via the Professional Fees Budget from the revenue budget;

(iii) That the Professional Fees Budget be supplemented to the value of the value of the Heads of Terms proposal from General Reserves.
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